Published by the Federation of Astronomical Societies ISSN 1361 - 4126 AUTUMN 19898
PRESIDENT Alan Dowdell, Uraniborg, Stoke, St. Mary Bourne, ANDOVER, Hants SP11 ONB

Tel No. 01264 738619 E-mail ARCEAD@HANTSNET.HANTS.GOV.UK

TREASURER Dave Sutton, 10, The Martlets, SOMPTING, West Sussex, BN15 9SS

Tel No. 01903 754063 E-mail davedoc@docpussers.demon.co.uk

SECRETARY Clive Down, 10, Glan-y-Llyn, NORTH CORNELLY, Bridgend County Borough, CF33 4EF
Tel No. 01656 740754 E-mail clivedown@pbtinternet.com

EDITOR Rob Barter, 11 Southdowns, Plumpton Green, LEWES, East Sussex BN7 3EB

Tel No. 01273 890421 E-mail rob@bedrock.demon.co.uk

IssUE 54

FEDERATION OF ASTRONOMICAL SOCIETIES

1998 FAS/Cambridge Convention
Saturday 3rd October 1998

Speakers Include:
Nial Tanvir, (IOA), "The cosmological distance scale and the age of the universe";
Steve Bell, (HM Nautical Almanac Office, RGO), "UK Eclipse August 1999";
Duncan Copp, "The work of Vulcan in the Solar System";
Neil Bone, (BAA Meteor Section Director), "The Leonids"

Paul Murdin (PPARC), 'The Cosmic History of Water';
See page 7 for further details

Editorial
The first newsletter is always the hardest (or so it appears when your preparing it) and
this has been no exception. It may be the anxiety not to do the societies an injustice
or the knowledge that your mistakes will be published round the country. At least
with WASNews, my local society newsletter, mistakes travel slower!

In order to slow the descent into the fire and not give too much scope for major
blunders I shall be attempting to improve the layout and content gradually. One such
improvement I would like to make is the inclusion of more articles from individual
society newsletters. After receiving letters since ing FAS
Newsletter editor, only a couple of months ago, I was amazed at the quantity and
quality of the articles. You can certainly learn a lot from reading them, and I'm sure
they would be well received by everyone, possibly even rekindling someone's interest
in a specific area of astronomy. You could perhaps find a pen-pal for your favourite subject.

There is a lot of interesting work being done across the whole of the British amateur astronomy community
and this needs communicating to the grass roots members in a way which stimulates the mind. A side effect,
which hasn’t gone unnoticed, may be the increase of the readership of this newsletter. So if you’ve been
meaning to write an item for your own societies newsletter then don’t delay, it could go national if you so
wish.

On to more mundane matters. The ‘Society News Roundup’ page is currently at the mercy of the editor
whereas it should be driven by the individual societies as it is you who know what is important for your
society for the last and next few months. Short snippets would be gratefully received, leaving me more time to
read the articles in each of your newsletters!

Being in the computer industry and being called “Gadget-Man™ by a non-astronomy society I belong to, it
comes as no surprise to some of you that I am able to receive copy for the newsletter in many forms. On
paper, E-mail, floppy disk (most packages supported), and pictures in the form of photos or slides. I'll return
them immediately they have been scanned. Pictures say a thousand words, and unfortunately the one on this
page says it all!




1999 August 11"

With less than a year to go until the 1999 Total |
Solar Eclipse, would-be photographers of the event
should be planning what they are going to do now!

The secret to success is planning and practice. Plan the
sequence of photographs that you are going to take, check
that it takes no longer than the time you want to spend on

oSt st wsest s sissst

There are several areas that need to be
considered. As seen from the UK. and
France, the eclipsed Sun will be at an
elevation of around 45 degrees: how
stable is your tripod when the head is
tilted at this angle? Can you look through
the viewfinder easily, or do you need to
get a rightangle viewer? Consider
keeping the tripod at its lowest position: it
will be more stable and less prone to
vibration either from wind or shutter slap.
Sandbags attached to the legs will greatly
improve the stability of the tripod. Is it
easy to make fine pointing adjustments
with your tripod's controls, or are you
going to end up with the Sun on the edge
of the frame, or worse still, chasing it

around the sky as the two minutes of
totality slips by?

What camera lens(es) are you intending to use? Does it
actually focus at infinity where it is marked? As you
remove the Solar filter just before second contact, are you
likely to change the focus? Perhaps you need a piece of
tape to hold the lens in focus. The full Moon makes a
good test subject, Try a correctly exposed photograph to
see how big the Moon (and therefore the Sun) is on the
print or slide. For photographs of the outer corona a
medium focal length lens (200 - 500mm) is fine. If you
want to capture prominences and the chromosphere, then
something like a 1000mm focal length lens will be
required. Try an over-exposed photograph of the Moon:
are there any internal reflections in the lens? While a
good record of an eclipse may be obtained with virtually
any lens and exposure, any defects in the lens will be
revealed, and it is worth being aware of potential
problems now! Zoom lenses in particular are prone to
internal reflections, and you may want to consider getting
hold of a fixed telephoto lens. A second-hand manual
focus lens can be bought at quite a reasonable price.

Practice taking photographs in the dark, altering exposure
times without looking at the camera: it may be too dark to
read your cameras dial during totality, and anyway, you
want to spend time looking at the Sun rather than your
camera controls!

With a telephoto lens you will get quite a good view of

photographs, (probably about a minute, leaving you with
another minute for just looking either with your naked-
eye, or with binoculars). Have several practice runs so
that it becomes automatic and you don't need to think too
much, about what you are doing. A tape recorder may be

found to be useful to playback the key actions.

If all goes well, then next August you will have a fine
record of one of nature's most spectacular events.

Nick Quinn

the Sun through your camera's viewfinder. You should be |

totally familiar with your camera. Don't use a new,
untested camera. A simple manual camera is probably
better than the latest all-singing all-dancng automatic,
autofocus model.
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The FAS World Wide Web Site

Visits to the FAS Web site have been boosted recently by the

pages being featured in the Demon Dispatches magazine (sent |

out free to all Demon's customers). My thanks to Theresa Coo-
per for this publicity.

1 hope that the Web site will enable newcomers to Astronomy
to quickly find their local society and make contact with you. I
need your help to ensure that the information about your soci-
ety remains up to date regarding meeting place, e-mail contact
and WWW page address. The Web works by linking sites to-
gether, please link your site to the FAS one. There are still a
few references to the old 'UKIndex' site, but I am slowly get-
ting them updated. Interest in Astronomy is certain to be
boosted by the Total Solar Eclipse next August, so make it
easy for potential members to contact your society.

I have added a page for the Eclipse, basically as a pointer to
other eclipse pages. If your society sets up an eclipse page,
please let me know. Likewise, if you come across a really
good eclipse page that I haven't listed then let me know.

The 'diary of events', designed to help avoid clashes of meet-
ings, will only work if it is complete: please help me!

Our Chairman has suggested that we might try and make up a
list of Astronomy (and related) computer software that is "Year
2000 compliant’. If you have tried running any software with
your machine date set to 2000 or thereafter, then please let us
know the results. It would be particularly useful to test some of
the smaller shareware & freeware utilities & programs.

Nick Quinn, nick@nquinn.demon.co.uk

America slams star-naming companies

America’s Mother’s Day on May 10, caused their Con-
sumer Affairs Commissioner, Jules Polonetsky, to issue a
“Violation for Deceptive Advertising’ against the Illinois
based star-naming company the International Star Registry.

“Paying to name stars after loved ones is simply throwing
money into a black hole.” said Polonetsky. He added that
companies that offer to ‘officially’ name a star fail to tell
consumers that they don’t have the authority to do it. The
International Astronomical Union is the only recognised
star-naming organisation, and it does not sell names.

The naming a star scam has also hit the UK with even the
ex-Prime Minister John Major supposedly suggesting that a
star should be named after the Princess of Wales.

Every week, Astronomy Now receives calls from people
wishing to name a star after their loved one. “It is very dif-
ficult to explain to someone whose husband is dying of can-
cer or who has just lost a child that paying for naming a star
is a meaningless exercise,” explains Pam Spence, editor of
Astronomy Now. “I am really glad that the International
Star Registry has had this violation issued against them.”

Robin Catchpole from the RGO, Cambridge, also receives
telephone calls from people wishing to name a star. “ am
delighted to hear these people are being prosecuted,” he
said. “Despite what they like to say, people are not naming
a star in the same frame of mind that they send flowers to
their girlfriends; they sell them to many people in tragic cir-
cumstances who take the scheme very seriously.”

Fort Victoria Planetarium

Dave ‘Doc’ Sutton, the FAS Treasurer, recently accompanied
a number of Worthing members to see the Vectis Society and
their observatories. During the day Dave visited the Fort Vic-
toria Planetarium which he enjoyed very much. Situated on
the Isle of Wight near Yarmouth the centre provides pro-
grammes for schools, clubs and other groups. An exhibition
Centre and Bookshop complete the site.

“The planetarium, exhibition and astronomy gift shop are built
in the gun arches of an old Victorian fort; on the same site is a
marine aquarium, maritime heritage exhibition and the largest
computer controlled model railway in the UK. The fort is set
in a 50 hectare country park on the beautiful Solent coast
looking towards Hurst Castle and the New Forest.”

For further details contact: Fort Victoria Planetarium, Fort
Victoria Country Park, Westhill Lane, Yarmouth, Isle of
Wight PO41 ORR. Tel: (01983) 761555.
paule@astrofvp.demon.co.uk

Webb Site: www.astrofvp.demon.co.uk

SAGAS 25" Anniversary

The 18th July saw in the 25th anniversary of SAGAS with a
very strong line-up of speakers which included:

Douglas Amold, Dr Patrick Moore, Dr John Mason, Mark
Armstrong, Dr Allan Chapman and Professor Halton Arp.

The event had been a sell-out several months prior to the
day and was a great success from the very outset. Local so-
cieties from the southern region provided stands showing
their work alongside a number of commercial stands. Each
talk was very interesting and, in Professor Halton Arp’s
case ,controversial due to his belief that contrary to popular
accepted theory, Red Shift is not a true indicator of an ob-
jects distance, and he showed some evidence to support it!

Dr Patrick Moore’s talk was not on a predefined subject but
rather he took questions from the floor, not all of an astro-
nomical nature. This became a most entertaining period
giving an insight into his life and the people he has met. A
piano duet with Albert Einstein for instance.
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SOCIETY NEWS ROUND UP

ASTRA: Association in Scotland to Research Astronautics
Contact Mr George McCue, 96, Bloomfield Road, Airdrie,
Lanarkshire, ML6 9LX Tel: 01236 750903.
Meets Friday evenings at Airdrie Observatory and monthly in
25ZOW.
hllp //easyweb easynet.co.uk/~portwin/Pages/ ASTRA/General/
ASTRA html
AYLESBURY
Recent talks included Alan Chapman speaking on “John
Flamsteed and the founder of the Royal Observatory,
Greenwich” - Aug98
The society are preparing an application to the Millennium Fund
for a grant to improve the overall facilities of the group. This may
include new computing facilities, new buildings, telescopes or
funds to enable different areas of astronomy to be opened up, e.g.
radio astronomy.
Contact: Peter Biswell on 01296 485125
Sept 7th - “CCD’s” - Les Clark
BEDFORD Peter Cox 01234 354552
_powernet.co.

BI.RMI.NGH.AM Dane Carty 0121 353 6577
BOSTON AS Details of the 98/99 lecture programme are
available from Mrs Lorraine Money, 18 College Park, Horncastle,
meo]nshlm LN9 6RE. 01507-524037 (ansaphone), or e-mail

demon.co.uk or mon.co.uk."
BRADFORD A.S
In the first six months of this year members of Bradford A.S. have
heard some excellent talks by Prof Alan Smith, Prof John Brown
(Astronomer Royal for Scotland), and Prof Lionel Wilson. All the
talks have been well attended. In April Patrick Moore visited our
local theatre, almost all the members went to see Patrick and
everybody enjoyed themselves, and we also attended West
Yorkshire’s convention in June.
Looking forward to the next six months, an old friend of the
society, Paul Money will visit us on the 24th August and will talk
about the latest news from Mars. On 5th October, Dr John Mason
will talk about the Leonid Meteors. Our second special guest
speaker for this year will be on 2nd November, Prof Antony
Hewish who will be talking about Mapping the Primordial
Universe, and to end the year Prof Brown will be coming back to
give the society’s Christmas Lecture on the 14th December.
1 would like to mention Harry Everett, who was a member of the
society for twenty five years and a founder member of the society
who died suddenly this year, his contribution to the society will be
‘missed by everybody at Bradford A.S.
Contact:

David Cooper, 36 Pollard Lane, Undercliffe, Bradford BD2 4RN.
Bradford has now got it’s own webb site.
http://www.andybat.demon.co.uk/bas/index.htm

E-mail: has@andybat.demon.co.uk

BRIDGEND

Meets on alternate Fridays between Sept & June.

25th Sept “Astronomy And The Ancients” - Bob Mizon

9th Oct “Martian Meteorites” - Dr Bob Owens.

23rd Oct “The rise and fall of the Soviet Space Program™
- Dr Alan Rees

6th Nov “Sounds like Meteors” - Dave Powell

20th Nov “Cosmic Background Radiation™

- Dr Susan Morrison
Clive Down 01656 740754
E-mail clivedown@btintrnet.com
hitp://members.aol.com. BridgendAS/

CAMBRIDGE AA and YOUNG ASTRONOMERS

Stanley Stafford (01223) 880624
hitp://www.ast.cam.ac.uk/caa/caahome.html

CASTLE POINT Andy Turner 01702 258640
CHESTERFIELD- Robert McGregor, 34 Higher Albert Street,
Chesterfield, Derbyshire, S41 7QE

CORNWALL AS. Mr. JM. Harvey | Tregunna Close,
Porthleven, Comwall TRI3-9LW  Tel: 01326-562386
CRAWLEY AS Ron Gamer, 1 Pevensey Close, Pound Hill,
Crawley, West Sussex, RH10 7BL. Tel: 01293 531096.
CRAYFORD MANOR HOUSE ASTRONOMICAL
SOCIETY

EASTBOURNE Peter Gill, on 01323 646853

LA SOCIETE GUERNESIAISE  Geoff Falla the Hon.
Secretary on Guernsey 724101
‘http://dspace.dial.pipex.com/town/estate/vs76/astrosec.htm
HAMPSHIRE Roy Dodd on 01705 646875

AS of HARINGEY

16th Sept “The Origin of Lunar Impact Craters” - Dr Fred Price
18th Nov “Deep Sky Observing” - Owen Brazell

Dec 9th “Observing the Sun — & Cornwall eclipse” Lee McDonald
Gary Marriott, 0181 803 5961 or expo@garym.demon.co.uk
http://www.garym.demon.co.uk/index.htm

HINCKLEY & DISTRICT Shaun Albrighton, 4 Walnut Close,
Hartshill, Nuneaton CV10 OHX (01203 397183).
HUDDERSFIELD ASTRONOMICAL & PHILOSOPHICAL
SOCIETY - contact Robert Williams 01484-537032

FriOct2nd - "What kick started the Universe" Roy Caswell -
Huddersfield Town Hall
Fri Oct23rd - Observ. Night - Orionid Meteors - R.A. Williams

Oct 26th-31st - Observatory Open Week

Nov 6th - "Charles Messier" - R.A.Williams

Nov 23rd 28th - Observatory Open Week

Fri Dec4th - "Astronomical Extremes" Dr J.Lloyd-Evans -
Huddersfield Town Hall

Except where indicated meetings are at 4A, Railway Street,

Huddersfield.

ILKESTON & DISTRICT Mark Thomas on 0115 939 8133 or

John Brown on 0177 376 8836.

IRISH AS Stephen Ryan at PO Box 2547, Dublin 11 or Tel:

(from the UK) 00 3531 864 1382

LEICESTER AS

A new venue as from this month. Meeting at Braunston Civic

Centre, Leicester

Details: Ann Bonell, 53 Warden’s Walk, Leicester Forest East,

Leics. LE3 3GO Tel. 0116 2394481

Dy thenet.co.uk/~obi

LETCHWORTH

Meet on the last Wed of each Month

Contact: Eric Hutton 01462 526031 bookman@rmplc.co.uk

p: rmple.

LIVERPOOL AS

Ken Clarke, 31 Sandymount Drive, Wallasey, Merseyside L45

OLJ (Please enclose a large sae) Tel: 0151-638 3270 or 0151-794

5356 (24hrs)

E-Mail: geastro@liverpool .ac .uk

htp://www.liv.ac.uk/~ggastro/ome. html

LOUGHTON ASTRONOMICAL SOCIETY

30th Anniversary and a NEW VENUE with all modern

conveniences after 25 years at Loughton Hall.For the last

html
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